
SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Beardsley Rec. Center - Agave Room - 7:30 am
                    BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                           January 3, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg. Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fisher,
Tony Perrillo and Larry Reed

Approval of December 6th, 2023 Board Minutes -  Kay Peterson

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League:  Dan Griffiths    Green Team: Gary Scapito
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll       Uniforms&Equip: Ed Prather
National League: Barb Ruzic           Angles in the Outfield: Donna Laufer                                         
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden    Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
70’s League: Phil Souza/ Bob           Hall of Fame Banquet: Jack Ruzic
Schneeberg                                         Tin Cup:  Jack Ruzic
Field Management:  Ken Skinner     Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Safety Comm:  Terry Tichenor          Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
                                                              
OLD BUSINESS:
   1.   Newcomers Open House January 10th 4-6pm at Palm Ridge Rec. Summit Hall.

 NEW BUSINESS:
   1.  Add a Liaison on each Committee.
   2.  Bylaws Committee.
   3.  Policy Committee.
   4.  Publicity Person or Committee.
   5.  The next Board  Meeting is February 7, 2024 at 7:30 am Agave Room at Beardsley Rec. Center

Any Comments before we adjourn?

Nick Missos to adjourn the meeting.  

















  SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Kuentz Rec. Center - Mesa Room - 7:30 am
             BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                    February 7, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer,
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed

Approval of January 3, 2024 Board Minutes -  Kay Peterson

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League:  Terry Tichenor   Green Team: Gary Scapito
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll       Uniforms&Equip: Ed Prather
National League: Barb Ruzic            Angels in the Outfield: Donna Laufer                                         
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden     Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
70’s League: Phil Souza/ Bob           Hall of Fame Banquet: Jack Ruzic
Schneeberg                                        Tin Cup:  Jack Ruzic
Field Management:  Ken Skinner      Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Safety Comm:  Jim Montgomery       Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
Bylaws/Policy:  Tony Perrillo            Publicity:  Tony Perrillo

ACTION ITEM LOG:
                                                              
   1. Discuss modifications of the By-Laws 
   2. Discuss whether to continue Angels in the Outfield with Sun City or separate. 
   3. Discuss the website changes that are completed and the changes still needed.
   4. Discuss the shorts update and make a decision.
   5. Discuss the Promotion/Sponsor Plan update. 
   6. Discuss the Policy Proposal on the safety issue with the sun during the fall session.
   7. The next Board Meeting is March 6, 2024 7:30 am at the Mesa Room, Kuentz Rec. Ctr.

Any Comments before we adjourn?

Nick Missos to adjourn the meeting.  



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                                  Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room
                                                       February 7, 2024

Vice President Tony:      called the meeting to order at 7:30 am.

Board Members Present:   Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

Others in Attendance:   Ken Skinner, Terry Tichenor, Matt Schacht, Rick Hilton,
Randy Higgins, Dennis Horvath, Gary Scapito, Dottie Johnson, Barb Ruzic, Carol Bowden, 
Donna Reed, Linda Valencia, Fred Ostermeyer, Ron Wambaugh, Trevor Cornett, Ralph Benjamin,
Donna Laufer, Phil Souza, Ed Prather, Jack Ruzic, Bruce Hart, 

Approval of Board Minutes:   Tony asked if there were any questions or corrections
on the January 3, 2024 Board Minutes, seeing none a motion was made by Mitch Czech to approve
the Board minutes and seconded by Larry Reed and the minutes were approved.

Finance Report:  
Account Balances as of 1/30/24:              December                 January                       Change

BMO Business Account:                           $ 43,385.78             $ 50,536.43                 $ 7,150.65
BMO Money Market Account:                  $ 25,426.50             $ 25,447.94                 $     18.44
BMO CD:                                                    $ 20,448.75             $ 20,676.66                 $   227.91
Western Bank Treasury Account:            $ 26,508.34             $ 29,465.13                 $2,956.79
Western CD:                                              $ 10,304.48              $ 10,464.00                 $   159.52
                                                                  --------------         --------------              ------------
Total:                                                          $126,073.85            $136,590.16               $ 10,516.31
Notable Revenue or Expenses:
We received a good number of sponsor and billboard dues during January.
We received over $16,500 in club dues for 2024 in December – January.
We purchased the last of caps with the SCW logo in January for about $800.
We are down to about 1 club member in tying out dues paid to registration.
Year end 2023, we earned income of $ 405.87 on our CD’s and BMO Money Market. 
Motion Made made by Kay Peterson to approve the January 30, 2024 Treasurer’s Report                                                                        
and was seconded by Larry Reed and the financial report was approved.

American League - Terry Tichenor said there was nothing to report.
Central League - Tony read Lloyd Styrwoll’s following report;
The Central League has played seven games this Spring session and has been fortunate to avoid the 
rain and the frost.  We have worked diligently on changing a number of our rules to align with SSUSA 
rules and had planned to bring them to you for your approval, but after meeting with the other Leagues 
and Larry Reed, we have decided to wait until our rules and policies are complete before we seek your 
approval. Our rules are current on the website if you wish view them in progress. We request no action 
at this time.  CL is planning a Spring Fling on 3/2 and 3/3.  Craig Brooks, Ralph Benjamin and Trevor 
Cornett are the Committee.
National League -  Barb Ruzic reported they added a 7th team and Steve Alexander volunteered to be
the Manager.  Larry Ott and Dolly are on the One Pitch Committee.  She asked the board if there
are funds available and Dave Ryg confirmed that there would be.  She has reviewed the By Laws with
her committee and Larry Reed. 
Women’s League - Carol Bowden reported the Hot Flashes will be playing the Half-Pints on February
25th at noon.  Men rated 5 thru 9 and are under 5’7” are qualified to play and they should contact
Arvid Peterson.
70’s League - Phil Souza explained last Wednesday they were short 2 players.  The Managers
agreed to use two players under the age of 70.  They have problems when their games are moved to
Wednesday’s, because players have scheduled other plans.  Each roster has 12 players per team.
Phil suggested that we eliminate events on Saturdays or have them in the afternoons.  
Field Management - Ken stated all the events are on the website calendar.  They were able to get
all of Tuesday’s games finished before it rained.  Last Sunday’s ball practice was scheduled from
8 to 9:30.  The AL One Pitch was scheduled at 9:30 and some of those players were on the field 



preparing for the game.  There was discussion to cancel practice in the future when there are
scheduled Events on Sundays. 
Ken reported the Cardiac Kids Tournament was a great success.  Dave Ryg presented Ken with
a check to Sun Health Foundation for $2,425.00.  Ken thanked everyone that came out and 
a special thank you to Donna Laufer who was the first woman to qualify and to play in the tournament.
Safety Committee - Terry Tichenor requested new rubber bases that are beveled and only 2 inches high
to prevent tripping.  Mitch Czech made the motion to spend up to $500 for the new bases,
seconded  by Tony Perillo and the motion was approved.
Green Team - Gary Scapito said February 18th is his next scheduled Green Team.  There were no new
Members that attended in the month of January.  Gary said sometimes the Wednesday time slot does 
not work for his Committee.  He would like to use Monday’s after the CL games, but that
Is when the NL players practice.  Barb Ruzic agreed that his Green Team takes priority over NL’s practice.
Uniforms & Equipment -  Ed Prather has received the latest shipment of adjustable grey hats, so everyone
should be playing with a grey hat or visor.  Ed would like to place the Jacket and the pull over order, but he
needs everyone’s money.  An email will go out that your money is due no later than Thursday (2/8) and he
will place the order on Friday (2/9).  Ed thanked Tony Perillo for finding a shorts supplier for only
$19/pair with no minimum order of 50.  Mitch Czech made a motion for Ed to order the navy blue shorts
from Smitty’s Official Apparel Outlet Store, seconded by Kay Peterson and the motion was approved.
Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer said their goal is to have two “Angels in the Outfield” by the end of
April 2025.  The food drive dates have not been set.  The Golden Oldies game is scheduled for
March 25th.  She would like to have the Chairperson from each league be a liaison.  (See the attached
2/06/24 Report, 1/31/24 Report and the 1/17/24 Report) 
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson reported that the Hot Dog Roller is now paid for.  She is serving
Strawberry Shortcake for the Half-Pints verses Hot Flashes game.  Pizza will be served on the Saturdays 
for the AL and CL Spring Flings and the NL One Pitch Tournament.
Hall of Fame Banquet- Tony read Lloyd Styrwoll’s report; Because of Dwight’s absence, Nick requested help 
with the HOF Banquet. Jack Ruzic secured the caterer and the price of $29.00 per plate was agreed upon.  In 
conjunction with Sun City, I made plans to coordinate our ticket sales efforts with Mary Toland. We discussed 
the price point for ticket sales at $20 per ticket after consultation with the Boards. Tickets were to be 
disseminated beginning February 5 but rain may have interfered with the American League and National 
League kick off.  Packets will be picked up on February 16.  The Hall of Fame committee has ordered the 
trophies and is working on the program and agenda, Nick has secured Rick Staeb as MC.  Tony Perillo has
agreed to invite the Governing board.  Chris Lynch has agreed to invite the sponsors and the Hot Flashes have
agreed to serve as ushers and decorators. Thankfully, there are a lot of people in our club willing to pitch in.
2024 Tin Cup - Jack Ruzic said they are looking for hole sponsors.  There are 8 foursomes signed up at
this time.  Sanderson Lincoln is considering to be the main sponsor.  They will need volunteers to fill
the gift bags.
Sponsorships - Dave Ryg reported that Ray Early has made contacts and payments are coming in
on the billboards.
Data Base/Website -  Dennis Horvath reported paid members in 2023 was 296 and we have 296
paid members at this time.  (See the attached for his entire report)

ACTION ITEM LOG

By-Laws - clean up errors, modifications, support and be in-line with the RRP’s (Rules, Regulations &
Procedures).   Waiver is eliminated and reciprocity added.  All Board Members will discuss and review
all 25 pages of the By-Laws.

Angels in the Outfield -  We will continue with Sun City until the end of April 2025.  Meeting on 2/14/24
to recruit more SCW volunteers.

Website Changes - Changes have been made on the sponsors, with more work needed.

Shorts -  This action has been closed.  (See the above Uniforms & Equipment Report)

Promotion/Sponsorship Plan -  A Softball Newsletter went out last week.  We want to add 
new members, have community awareness and build stronger relationships with the SCW Recreation Board.  

Sun Issue -  Tabled to the next meeting.

Next General Member Meeting -  February 14, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Rec. Center.
Next Board Meeting - March 6, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center.



Any Comments before we adjourn - 

Ron Wambaugh said he received three incidents that came forward.  The forms they recommended last April 
to the Board  have not been approved.  The Disciplinary Committee is Fred Ostermeyer, Linda Valencia, 
Jack Fischer and Ron.  They have no one representing the AL and they should be added as a Disciplinary 
Committee to the By-Laws.

Fred Ostermeyer asked if the members in the Disciplinary Committee are covered under the Rec.
Center’s Error & Omissions.  He also mentioned the wrong form is listed under complaints on the website.

Matt Schacht asked how the two 70’s subs were picked last Wednesday and it should not have been allowed.
He asked if the Hot Flashes are members of the SCW Softball Club.  He said 3 players from Sun City played
with the Hot Flashes and they are not card members.

Bruce Hart asked how to sign up new sponsors.  

Fred Ostermeyer -  He said his friends that work for the IRS and FBI said they will be alot tougher on the 
990’s and the 501(c)(3).

Carol Bowden -  Happy Camp is on 3/20 and 3/27 from 4:00 to 5:30.  She ordered more wiffle balls and
three rubber plates.  She hopes to see players from all three leagues involved with shagging balls and
making it a fun time for the kids.

Mitch made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Larry and the meeting was
adjourned at 9:18 am.

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

Note:  There was no attendance sheet passed around, so there were others in attendance that
were not mentioned above.

  

 





SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB 
GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING
    Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Recreation Center
                    6:00 pm on February 14, 2024

Board Members Present: Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Jack Fischer, Larry Reed,
And Tony Perillo.

Reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance

Minutes are posted on the website.  Lloyd Styrwoll made the motion to approve the 
November 15, 2023 General Membership Meeting Minutes, Seconded by Jack Ruzic
and the minutes were approved.

Treasurer’s Report was given by Dave Ryg. Chris Lynch made the motion to approve the
January 30th, 2024 Treasurer’s Report, Seconded by Arvid Peterson and the minutes were
approved.  (See attached Report)

Committee Reports:

American League: Nick mentioned there is discussion on the 1 Up Home run Rule and
shortstop players playing in the outfield.
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll reported that his committee met with Larry Reed on
the softball rules and they are making progress.  
National League:  Barb Ruzic mentioned that their One Pitch tournament will be on March 15th
at 12:30.  They will have prizes and the games will count in the Spring Session.
70’s League: Nick Missos read Phil Souza’s report; “Seventies League is alive and well and enjoyed
by all.  Will consider the feedback from the last board meeting regarding age requirements, but
still prefer to use my judgement and the managers judgement in special and unusual circumstances
(Wednesday games).  No issues with Saturday games.”  
Tony Perillo added that we want a positive experience and cancelling games is not positive.  
Rick Hilton asked if subs from the bye team were called.  Dave Ryg said he was one of the coaches and
he explained that most of them were already playing and the other coach was Monk and he was okay
with the players.  They had an excellent game and it was fun.
Field Management/Events:  Ken Skinner was absent, so Nick Missos reported that the new bases are
slick and Barb Ruzic mentioned that they were already fixed.
Safety:  Terry Tichenor was absent and Nick reported that Terry said there were no issues.
Green Team:  Gary Scapito was absent.  Nick reported that the next Green Team is scheduled for 2/18.
Uniforms & Equipment: Ed Prather was absent.  Tony Perillo read his report. (See attached)
Angels in the Outfield:  Donna Laufer was absent.  Kay Peterson reported by next April 2025, we should be a
fully staffed, experienced and a separate entity.  Donna, Chairperson and Liz Rather, Co-Chairperson
would work with the new SCW Co-Chairperson.  We had a meeting earlier today with Donna and 8 SCW
members, that all agreed to be committee volunteers and to search for a new Co-Chairperson for SCW.
There will be a Valley View Food Bank food drive on March 11, 12, 14 and 15th.
Food & Beverage:  Dottie Johnson reported that Dottie’s Dogs bring in about $40 per week.  The next
event is the CL Spring Fling on March 2nd and 3rd.
Hall of Fame:  Lloyd Styrwoll encouraged people to get their tickets for the March 4th banquet.
Tin Cup:  Jack Ruzic has 51 people signed up for the April 7th Tin Cup.  He is still in need of hole sponsors
at $100 plus the sign, if they do not have a previous sign.  Max Beckner mentioned he had problems
signing up online.  Tony Perillo said the problem was solved and he should try signing up again.
Billboard Sponsors:  Dave Ryg said the banners will be up for the rest of the year and we are still
battling with the Rec. Board to keep them up in the future.
Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath was absent.  Nick reported that there were no updates from
Dennis and the camera is now working.  They should probably have no sound since there are
people standing at the backstop.   

ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS -   Larry Reed said we will need to submit the revised By-Laws to the Rec. Center for their 



approval and then post them on the website for our members to view and then vote on them at the next 
General Membership Meeting in April.  The procedure with disciplinary actions and expanding the
language on how to handle.  The reciprocal play procedures and how to handle in our Club.  Larry
mentioned our website does not have the correct disciplinary form and that needs to be updated.

ANGELS IN THE OUTFIELD -   Kay Peterson discussed earlier in the Committee Reports and that we
are looking for someone to volunteer as the SCW Co-Chairperson.

WEBSITE CHANGES - Tony Perillo said all of the Sun City information has been removed from our website
and we are back on the Rec. Center’s website.  He has cleaned up sponsor information and Rules and 
Meetings are posted on the website.

PROMOTION/SPONSORSHIP PLAN - Tony Perillo said we need to focus our promotion activity on 3 primary
Area. 1) attracting new members. 2) sharing with our non-playing neighbors and local businesses the value
that we bring to the community.  3) building closer relationship with Rec. Center and Governing Board.  We
are looking for new ways to bring in more sponsors.  Ex:  Have weekly softball sponsors to showcase their
businesses.

ANY ADDITIONAL COMMENTS BEFORE WE ADJORN -  

Dave Ryg said they are presenting a “Big Check” to the Sun Health Foundation for over $2,400.00 from the
generous donations from our members and fans at the Cardiac Kids tournament on February 3, 2024.

There was a question when the new fence would be scheduled.  Nick Missos said it is a Budge Item in 2025
for a new 30 foot fence.  Also working on having the bleachers updated and ADA accessible.

George Lorentzen said the AL players would like a survey done on the 1 Up Home Run Rule and Infield players
playing towards the outfield.

Nick Missos adjourned the meeting at 6:55 pm.

Next Board Meeting:  March 6, 2024 at 7:30 am at the Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room

Next General Membership Meeting:  April 10, 2024

Respectfully submitted by;  Kay Peterson, Secretary



                                                                                                
         SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
         GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING
Lecture Hall at RH Johnson Recreation Center 
              February 14, 2024 at 6:00 pm                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                                                                               
President Nick Missos:   Call the meeting to order

Reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance

Motion to approve  11/15/23 GM Meeting Minutes:  Kay Peterson

Treasurer’s Report:  Dave Ryg 

Motion to Approve Treasurer’s Report -

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

American League - Terry Tichenor

Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll

National League - Barb Ruzic

70’s League - Phil Souza/Bob Schneeberg

WOMEN’S LEAGUE - Carol Bowden

Field Management - Ken Skinner

Safety Committee -  Terry Tichenor

Green Team - Gary Scapito

Uniforms & Equipment - Ed Prather



Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer

Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson

Hall of Fame - Lloyd Styrwoll

Tin Cup - Jack Ruzic

Sponsorships - Ray Early

Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath

ACTION ITEM LOG
By-Laws - cleaning up error, modifications, support and be in line 
with the RRP’s (Rules, Regulations & Procedures). 
Waiver is eliminated and reciprocity added.  All Board Members 
will discuss and review all 25 pages of the By-Laws.

Angels in the Outfield - We will continue with Sun City until the 
end of April 2025.  

Website Changes - Some additional work is needed to clean up 
the website data.

Promotion/Sponsorship Plan - A Softball Newsletter went out last 
week.  We want to add new members, have community awareness 
and build stronger relationships with the SCW Recreation Board.

Any coments before we adjourn:
Adjourn the meeting:   Nick Missos 
Next Board Meeting:  March 6, 2024  @ 7:30 am
Kuentz Rec. Center in the Meza Room

Prepared by;  Kay Peterson, Secretary





  SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Kuentz Rec. Center - Mesa Room - 7:30 am
             BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                   March 6, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer,
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed

Approval of February 7, 2024 Board Minutes -  

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League:  Terry Tichenor   
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll      
National League: Barb Ruzic                                                   
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden     
70’s League: Phil Souza/Bob Schneeberg                                                 
Field Management:  Ken Skinner      
Safety Comm:  Terry Tichenor        
By-laws/Policy:  Tony Perillo           
Green Team: Gary Scapito
Uniforms & Equip: Ed Prather
Angels in the Outfield: Donna Laufer 
Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
Hall of Fame Banquet: Lloyd Styrwoll
Tin Cup:  Jack Ruzic
Spare Parts Tournament:  Al McDuffee
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
Publicity:  Tony Perillo

ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS - All Board Members reviewed and they have been submitted
to the Rec. Center for approval.

ANGELS IN THE OUTFIELD - Need a volunteer for the SCW Co-Chairperson to
work with Donna Laufer and Liz Rather, both from Sun City. 

PROMOTION/SPONSORSHIP PLAN - We want to add new members, have
Community awareness and build stronger relationships with the Rec. Board.

Any Comments before we adjourn?

























  SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Kuentz Rec. Center - Mesa Room - 7:30 am
             BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                  April 3, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Mitch Czech, Jack 
Fischer,
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed

Approval of March 6, 2024 Board Minutes -  Kay Peterson

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

American League:  Terry Tichenor   
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll      
National League: Barb Ruzic                                                   
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden     
70’s League: Phil Souza/Bob Schneeberg                                                 
Field Management:  Ken Skinner      
Safety Comm:  Terry Tichenor        
By-laws/Policy:  Tony Perillo           
Green Team: Gary Scapito
Uniforms & Equip: Ed Prather
Angels in the Outfield: Donna Laufer 
Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
Hall of Fame Banquet: Lloyd Styrwoll
Tin Cup:  Jack Ruzic
Spare Parts Tournament:  Al McDuffee
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
Publicity:  Tony Perillo

ACTION ITEM LOG



BY-LAWS - Kasey Huhta recommended we do an amendment 
verses a full By-Law
change.

SUMMER SESSION -  Results of the member survey to 
determine how many players
will be playing. What are the rules and how will they be posted?  
Nick met with Steve Oberg 
and we have signed reciprocal agreements for sessions 2 and 3 this 
summer

NEW (Recently approved) SCW RR&Ps (Rules, Regulations 
& Procedures) - 
Will special events be limited to two events or more per year?  
Will Membership be required
to vote for outside tourneys and reciprocity?

ANGELS IN THE OUTFIELD - Looking for a co-chairperson to 
work with Donna Laufer. 

DISCUSSION TO PURCHASE A COMMERCIAL ICE MAKER/
DISPENSER -

Any Comments before we adjourn?

Nick Missos to adjourn the meeting.  

Submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary















                                                                                                
         SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
         GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING
Lecture Hall at RH Johnson Recreation Center 
                  April 10, 2024 at 6:00 pm                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                                                                               
President Nick Missos:   Call the meeting to order

Reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance

Motion to approve  2/14/2024 GM Meeting Minutes:  Kay Peterson

Treasurer’s Report:  Dave Ryg 

Motion to Approve Treasurer’s Report -

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

American League - Terry Tichenor

Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll

National League - Barb Ruzic

70’s League - Phil Souza/Bob Schneeberg

WOMEN’S LEAGUE - Carol Bowden

Field Management - Ken Skinner

Safety Committee -  Terry Tichenor

Green Team - Gary Scapito

Uniforms & Equipment - Ed Prather



Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer

Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson

Hall of Fame - Lloyd Styrwoll

Tin Cup - Jack Ruzic

Spare Parts Tournament - Al McDuffee

Sponsorships - Ray Early

Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath

Publicity - Tony Perillo

ACTION ITEM LOG
By-Laws -  Kasey Huhta recommended we do an amendment verses a 
full By-Law.  Nick stated that we will vote on this in the Fall.

Angels in the Outfield - We will continue with Sun City until the end of 
April 2025.  We need a Co-Chairperson from Sun City West that will 
work with Donna Laufer.

SUMMER SESSION - The summer session will start April 15th, so both 
SC and SCW’s 1st Sessions will end at the same time.  The AL-CL have 
63 players and 29 subs, CL-NL have 56 players and 13 subs.  Nick met 
with Steve Oberg and we have signed reciprocal agreements for 
Sessions 2 and 3.

GREEN TEAM POLICIES AND PROCEDURES - Vote to accept Gary 
Scapito’s proposal for the Green Team.

NEW SCW RR&P’S - The Club is not limited to two events per year, 
however, we have to pay for more than two.  Nick would like to have a 



fund raiser event with a dance in November.

Any coments before we adjourn:
Adjourn the meeting:   Nick Missos 
Next Board Meeting:  May 1, 2024  @ 7:30 am
Kuentz Rec. Center in the Meza Room

Prepared by;  Kay Peterson, Secretary



  SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Kuentz Rec. Center - Mesa Room - 7:30 am
             BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                       May 1, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer,
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed

Approval of April 3, 2024 Board Minutes -  Kay Peterson

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

American League:  Terry Tichenor   
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll      
National League: Barb Ruzic                                                   
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden     
70’s League: Phil Souza/Bob Schneeberg                                                 
Field Management:  Ken Skinner      
Safety Comm:  Terry Tichenor        
By-laws/Policy:  Nick Missos          
Green Team: Gary Scapito
Uniforms & Equip: Ed Prather
Angels in the Outfield: Donna Laufer 
Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
Publicity:  Tony Perillo

ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS - Kasey Huhta recommended we do an amendment verses a full By-Law change.

SUMMER SESSION -  Update on the First Session and plans for Sessions 2 and 3.

ANGELS IN THE OUTFIELD - Looking for a co-chairperson to work with Donna Laufer. 

DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS -  When a formal written complaint has been signed by a member
and filed with the Chartered Club Board.

DATA BASE VENDOR -  We currently are with Sports Engine and 12 members have full access
and another 12 have limited access. Sports Engine makes changes that they did not notify us in
advance.  Meeting with Team Sideline to check out their service and get a cost comparison.  

INSTRUCTIONAL LEAGUE - Players to receive the proper training by going to practice twice a
week before being placed on a team.

MEMBERSHIP TRENDS - Are we growing or declining?

COMMITTEE LEADERSHIP - The process and procedure for committee members and chairpersons.

Any Comments before we adjourn?



Nick Missos to adjourn the meeting.  

Submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary























SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                                  Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room
                                                          May 1, 2024

President Nick Missos:      called the meeting to order at 7:30 am.

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, 
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

Others in Attendance:   Ken Skinner, Terry Tichenor, Rick Hilton, Randy Higgins, Tammy Higgins,
Gary Scapito, Barb Ruzic, Phil Souza , Bob Schneeberg, Jack Ruzic, Ed Prather, George Lorentzen,
Dave Bennett, Larry Ott and Bob Kuehl.

Approval of Board Minutes:   Nick asked if there were any questions or corrections on the April 3, 2024
Board Minutes, seeing none he approved the Board minutes.

Finance Report:  Dave Ryg gave the following April 2024 report;
The final figures for the Tin Cup:
Income $19,438. Expenses $13,196.97 = $6,241.03.

BMO Bank Account Balances:
BMO Bus        $38,179.94    Interest rate .010%      YTD Interest Received $1.21
BMO MMK     $25,489.48    Interest rate .995%     YTD Interest Received $62.98
13 mo CD       $20,000.00    Interest rate 4.402%   YTD Interest Received $227.91 Prior Yr Interest $448.75
Maturity date June 3, 2024

Western Bank Account:
Treasury    $30,027.56     Interest rate 1.2496%    YTD Interest Received $30.68
CD                $10,000.00     Interest rate 4.65%         YTD Interest Received $456.08 + $466.27
Maturity date November 8, 2024

Nick made the motion to approve the April 2024 finance report and it was seconded by Tony
Perillo and the report was approved.

American League - Terry Tichenor mentioned that the three leagues met with no agenda, just to meet 
each other and try to help each other out.  They would like to meet three times a year.
Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll not present.
National League -  Barb Ruzic said the first summer session with the CL/NL is going great and then she
presented the Board Members with her National League Instructional Clinic Procedures.  (See attached)  
Bev Burger is the trainer, however, she would appreciate players from all Leagues to come out and help
with the training, the re-rating process and fielding balls and they will be on Saturday mornings at 10 am.
and they are welcome to come to the NL practice at 8:00 am on Saturdays.
Women’s League - Kay Peterson reported that she contacted Carol Bowden for a report and she said the Hot
Flashes had a successful season, with lots of good times and they are planning on hosting their tournament 
on November 30 and December 1 with club approval.
Nick Missos reminded everyone per the RR&P’s, any special tournament needs club approval.  We can have 
as many events as we want, we just pay for the set-up.  Our two free events in 2024 are the Tin Cup Golf 
Tournament and a Charity event in November.  We will need to vote on each individual event annually and 
this includes our Spring Flings.
70’s League - Phil Souza thanked Bob Schneeberg for co-chairing the session and thanked all the Managers
and umpires.  He recommends ending the session next year to coincide with the other leagues.  He also
suggested they reciprocal play with Sun City next session.  (See his full report that is attached)
Field Management - Ken Skinner reported that the field is good and he reminder everyone that the camera is
on 24/7 and is located on the backstop, so we can hear you.  He mentioned that Dennis Horvath is working
on the WIFI and for the quality of sound to be better for all our viewers.
Safety Committee - Terry Tichenor said the fence is becoming more than an eye sorer.  The curling at the
bottom has cuts with spikes and is a safety issue.  Karl Whilhelm (Rec. Center Superintendent) will be 
Inspecting the fence on Friday, May 3rd.  Terry will look in to scheduling the AED training.
Nick Missos said he would like to see the AED training annually.



By-laws/Policy - Nick Missos will review by September, have them posted on the website by October and 
members will vote in November.
Green Team - Gary Scapito reported there were 3 new players that attended the Green Team for the month of
April and 1 player was a 1 rating and 2 players were a 4 rating.  Gary presented Amendment 2 to his Green Team
Policies and Procedures to the board members.  This is adding the new player 9B rating criteria
and term limit guidelines for the GT Program Coordinator.  (See Attached Amendment 2 dated 4/24/2024). 
Uniforms & Equipment -  Ed Prather would appreciate if the Team Managers would return the tubs with 
clean and folded jerseys, along with the sheet that has what jersey numbers are being returned.  It was
suggested that Ed attend each draft and explain the procedure in returning the tubs at the end of each session.
(See his full report that is attached)
Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer was not present.  (See her attached report)
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson was not able to attend, however, she said her next event will be the
Welcome Back Members in October.
Sponsorships - Dave Ryg reported that Ray Early has a waiting list of four sponsors.
Data Base/Website - Tony Perillo reported Dennis Horvath met with Team Sideline.  They are a similar company
to Sports Engine and Sun City went with them.  Nick will setup a committee to view the pros and cons.
Publicity-  Tony Perillo has Rick Staeb and Heather Johnson on his committee.  Jennifer Jimenez of the
Sun City West Independent gave them a format for articles to post in the paper.  They would like the Lizard’s to 
stream our games on a smart TV.  Also looking into having an electronic board that advertises our games
and special events to the public.
 
ACTION ITEM LOG
BY-LAWS  -  Discussed under Committee Reports.

SUMMER SESSION - Sessions 2 and 3 are up in the air.  Tony and Nick are working on options.
Sun City voted not to reciprocate with Sun City West.  Session I is going fine with some injuries and replacements 
with subs.  AL/CL moved starting time to 8:30.  CL/NL is struggling with number of players.  
Registration for the second session will be out soon.  
 
ANGELS IN THE OUTFIELD - We need a leader for Sun City West.

DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - The correct form is now posted on the website.

DATA BASE VENDOR -  Discussed under the Committee Reports.
INSTRUCTIONAL LEAGUE - Discussed under the Committee Reports.

MEMBERSHIP TRENDS - Our membership trend is going down.
326 members in 2022, 318 members in 2023 and 310 members in 2024.  We will benefit with more players.

COMMITTEE LEADERSHIP - We should have the same term limits on all of our league committees and
promote more people getting involved.

Any Comments before we adjourn - Rick Hilton asked if 69 year olds can play in the 70’s League.  Nick
Missos answered yes if you turn 70 in the next season.  He mentioned that we are looking at a couple
options by extending the age to 66.
Rick Hilton asked can the sun hats be blue?  Nick made the motion that we can wear the tan and blue
floppy hats, it was seconded by Mitch Czech and was approved.  
Rick Hilton asked when is practice for the Instructional League?  Saturday at 10:00 am in the summer.

Tammy Higgins mentioned she played two years ago on the National League and she felt she played well.  She
registered to play summer ball and paid her dues and was told she did not have to participate in the Green
Team for a re-rate.  The NL Committee placed Tammy in the Instructional League and did not include her in
the draft.  
Tony Perillo asked Tammy “How do you want this to end?”  Tammy said “I would like to either be on Nick’s or Dolly’s 
teams”.  Tammy was told that this was possible and let’s move forward.  

Mitch Czech made the motion to adjourn and the meeting was adjourned at 9:28 am.

Next Board Meeting -  September 4, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center.
Next General Membership -  November 13, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Rec. Center.

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                                  Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room
                                                          May 1, 2024

President Nick Missos:      called the meeting to order at 7:30 am.

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, 
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

Others in Attendance:   Ken Skinner, Terry Tichenor, Rick Hilton, Randy Higgins, Tammy Higgins,
Gary Scapito, Barb Ruzic, Phil Souza , Bob Schneeberg, Jack Ruzic, Ed Prather, George Lorentzen,
Dave Bennett, Larry Ott and Bob Kuehl.

Approval of Board Minutes:   Nick asked if there were any questions or corrections on the April 3, 2024
Board Minutes, seeing none he approved the Board minutes.

Finance Report:  Dave Ryg gave the following April 2024 report;
The final figures for the Tin Cup:
Income $19,438. Expenses $13,196.97 = $6,241.03.

BMO Bank Account Balances:
BMO Bus        $38,179.94    Interest rate .010%      YTD Interest Received $1.21
BMO MMK     $25,489.48    Interest rate .995%     YTD Interest Received $62.98
13 mo CD       $20,000.00    Interest rate 4.402%   YTD Interest Received $227.91 Prior Yr Interest $448.75
Maturity date June 3, 2024

Western Bank Account:
Treasury    $30,027.56     Interest rate 1.2496%    YTD Interest Received $30.68
CD                $10,000.00     Interest rate 4.65%         YTD Interest Received $456.08 + $466.27
Maturity date November 8, 2024

Nick made the motion to approve the April 2024 finance report and it was seconded by Tony
Perillo and the report was approved.

American League - Terry Tichenor mentioned that the three leagues met with no agenda, just to meet 
each other and try to help each other out.  They would like to meet three times a year.
Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll not present.
National League -  Barb Ruzic said the first summer session with the CL/NL is going great and then she
presented the Board Members with her National League Instructional Clinic Procedures.  (See attached)  
Bev Burger is the trainer, however, she would appreciate players from all Leagues to come out and help
with the training, the re-rating process and fielding balls and they will be on Saturday mornings at 10 am.
and they are welcome to come to the NL practice at 8:00 am on Saturdays.
Women’s League - Kay Peterson reported that she contacted Carol Bowden for a report and she said the Hot
Flashes had a successful season, with lots of good times and they are planning on hosting their tournament 
on November 30 and December 1 with club approval.
Nick Missos reminded everyone per the RR&P’s, any special tournament needs club approval.  We can have 
as many events as we want, we just pay for the set-up.  Our two free events in 2024 are the Tin Cup Golf 
Tournament and a Charity event in November.  We will need to vote on each individual event annually and 
this includes our Spring Flings.
70’s League - Phil Souza thanked Bob Schneeberg for co-chairing the session and thanked all the Managers
and umpires.  He recommends ending the session next year to coincide with the other leagues.  He also
suggested they reciprocal play with Sun City next session.  (See his full report that is attached)
Field Management - Ken Skinner reported that the field is good and he reminder everyone that the camera is
on 24/7 and is located on the backstop, so we can hear you.  He mentioned that Dennis Horvath is working
on the WIFI and for the quality of sound to be better for all our viewers.
Safety Committee - Terry Tichenor said the fence is becoming more than an eye sorer.  The curling at the
bottom has cuts with spikes and is a safety issue.  Karl Whilhelm (Rec. Center Superintendent) will be 
Inspecting the fence on Friday, May 3rd.  Terry will look in to scheduling the AED training.
Nick Missos said he would like to see the AED training annually.



By-laws/Policy - Nick Missos will review by September, have them posted on the website by October and 
members will vote in November.
Green Team - Gary Scapito reported there were 3 new players that attended the Green Team for the month of
April and 1 player was a 1 rating and 2 players were a 4 rating.  Gary presented Amendment 2 to his Green Team
Policies and Procedures to the board members.  This is adding the new player 9B rating criteria
and term limit guidelines for the GT Program Coordinator.  (See Attached Amendment 2 dated 4/24/2024). 
Uniforms & Equipment -  Ed Prather would appreciate if the Team Managers would return the tubs with 
clean and folded jerseys, along with the sheet that has what jersey numbers are being returned.  It was
suggested that Ed attend each draft and explain the procedure in returning the tubs at the end of each session.
(See his full report that is attached)
Angels in the Outfield - Donna Laufer was not present.  (See her attached report)
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson was not able to attend, however, she said her next event will be the
Welcome Back Members in October.
Sponsorships - Dave Ryg reported that Ray Early has a waiting list of four sponsors.
Data Base/Website - Tony Perillo reported Dennis Horvath met with Team Sideline.  They are a similar company
to Sports Engine and Sun City went with them.  Nick will setup a committee to view the pros and cons.
Publicity-  Tony Perillo has Rick Staeb and Heather Johnson on his committee.  Jennifer Jimenez of the
Sun City West Independent gave them a format for articles to post in the paper.  They would like the Lizard’s to 
stream our games on a smart TV.  Also looking into having an electronic board that advertises our games
and special events to the public.
 
ACTION ITEM LOG
BY-LAWS  -  Discussed under Committee Reports.

SUMMER SESSION - Sessions 2 and 3 are up in the air.  Tony and Nick are working on options.
Sun City voted not to reciprocate with Sun City West.  Session I is going fine with some injuries and replacements 
with subs.  AL/CL moved starting time to 8:30.  CL/NL is struggling with number of players.  
Registration for the second session will be out soon.  
 
ANGELS IN THE OUTFIELD - We need a leader for Sun City West.

DISCIPLINARY ACTIONS - The correct form is now posted on the website.

DATA BASE VENDOR -  Discussed under the Committee Reports.
INSTRUCTIONAL LEAGUE - Discussed under the Committee Reports.

MEMBERSHIP TRENDS - Our membership trend is going down.
326 members in 2022, 318 members in 2023 and 310 members in 2024.  We will benefit with more players.

COMMITTEE LEADERSHIP - We should have the same term limits on all of our league committees and
promote more people getting involved.

Any Comments before we adjourn - Rick Hilton asked if 69 year olds can play in the 70’s League.  Nick
Missos answered yes if you turn 70 in the next season.  He mentioned that we are looking at a couple
options by extending the age to 66.
Rick Hilton asked can the sun hats be blue?  Nick made the motion that we can wear the tan and blue
floppy hats, it was seconded by Mitch Czech and was approved.  
Rick Hilton asked when is practice for the Instructional League?  Saturday at 10:00 am in the summer.

Tammy Higgins mentioned she played two years ago on the National League and she felt she played well.  She
registered to play summer ball and paid her dues and was told she did not have to participate in the Green
Team for a re-rate.  The NL Committee placed Tammy in the Instructional League and did not include her in
the draft.  
Tony Perillo asked Tammy “How do you want this to end?”  Tammy said “I would like to either be on Nick’s or Dolly’s 
teams”.  Tammy was told that this was possible and let’s move forward.  

Mitch Czech made the motion to adjourn and the meeting was adjourned at 9:28 am.

Next Board Meeting -  September 4, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center.
Next General Membership -  November 13, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Rec. Center.

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                                  Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room
                                                      September 11, 2024

President Nick Missos:      called the meeting to order at 7:30 am.

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, 
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

Others in Attendance:   Ken Skinner, Rick Hilton, Dottie Johnson, Max Beckner, Carol Bowden,
Peggy Stallbaum, Heather Johnson, Donna Reed, Gary Scapito, Barb Ruzic, Ed Prather, George Lorentzen,
Lloyd Styrwoll, Steve Engles, Ed Prather, Dave Bennett, Dennis Horvath, Ray Early, Dolly Wolf and Nick Turner,
Chartered Club Committee Liaison.  

Approval of Board Minutes:   Nick asked if there were any questions or corrections on the May 1, 2024
Board Minutes, seeing none the Board minutes were approved.

Finance Report:  Dave Ryg gave the following September 9, 2024 report;

Account Balances:
BMO Business Checking       $35,179.84  
BMO Money Market                $25,595.72  
BMO CD (1.98%)                      $ 21,234.25
Western Bank Checking        $34,256.95
Western Bank CD (4.65%)    $10,466.27
Total:                                          $126,733.03

Dave said the club is officially part of Club Track.  The scanner is located in the lower level  of the
club house and we can check in through an open window.   We will receive monthly reports showing how many 
club members and guests have utilized the ball field.  He passed out a sample of an activity report for 
the Board  members to view.  (See his attached full report)
Nick asked if there were any questions, seeing none the Finance Report was approved.
American League - George Lorentzen is looking for a new committee member and a new chairperson.  They
are meeting on October 2nd to go over the rules and have the managers rerate the players.  He will be asking
for 3 additional players to assist them on the rerating.  Team managers will meet on October 14th and the draft is on
October 21st and their first day is on October 29th.  Bob Kuehl and George will replace Jim Montgomery, who
had managed the umpires for the last few years.  Nick Missos mentioned he would like to see more people umpiring more 
than one league, since the rules should be similar in all leagues.  Carol Bowden will start umpiring AL games
this Fall Session.
Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll reported they have 92 members registered.  4 are sub only and 2 are manage 
only and 16 members who played last fall have not yet registered.  They need 88 players to have 8 teams, so he 
will attempt to divert some to the other leagues.  The committee will select the managers and then they meet on
October 16th.  The showcase of all new players is October 22nd and the draft is scheduled for October 23rd.
Games will start on October 28th.
National League -  Barb Ruzic said their last game of Session 3 is tomorrow (9/12/24).  They are meeting on
September 26th to rerate players.  The pitching clinic is scheduled for September 21st at 8:00 am, the 25th
at 1:00 pm and the 28th at 8:00 am.  There are 15 players from all 3 leagues that have shown interest.  
She has talked to Bev Burger about adding more umpires and to Donna Reed regarding the scheduling of 
scorekeepers for the upcoming Fall Session. 
Barb introduced the Minor/AAA League for anyone new to the game or would like to work on their skills or who have
a 9B rating. Gary Scapito will not collect the $150 dues from these players and Barb will collect $25 from those
that want to buy a hat.  (See the attached that outlines this new League)
Women’s League - Carol Bowden reported the Sun City West girl’s team, the Hot Flashes, is having their tournament  
on January 18th and 19th and there will be a total of five teams from the surrounding areas playing.
Ken Skinner added that Bev Burger has requested the field for January 11th for a Liberty Buick Women’s
Invitational one pitch tournament.  Then Nick Missos reminded everyone that these events have to
be voted on for club approval at our next general membership meeting that is scheduled for November 13th.  The
Club is allowed two per year and they are the Cardiac Kids and the Tin Cup.
70’s League - Tony Perillo said this league should have priority and the other games should be scheduled after



their games are done.  Nick Missos would like to see this league grow and will check if Phil Souza would continue as
the chairperson.  Then there was discussion on the floor of changing the age from 70 to 65.  Dave Ryg thought
there could be up to 8 teams with that change and he reported there are sponsors waiting to sponsor a team.  Dave Ryg 
made the motion to change the minimum age from 70 to 65, seconded Mitch Czech and the motion was approved.
Field Management - Ken Skinner is working with Karl Whilhelm, Rec. Center Superintendent, on adding the
AED ramp and moving the first base bleachers back.  The work begins tomorrow - September 12th.
Requests for using the Bicentennial Field are for 30 days out and not earlier.  Nick Missos suggested Ken put in a request 
now for the last week of September.  Ken said they will be replacing the American flag with a new one.
Nick is requesting to be on the governing Rec. Board agenda for October to discuss finance, property and 
replacing the scoreboard.  Liberty Buick has offered to pay for a new scoreboard and want naming rights for 30 years.
Ray Early brought up the fact that the name Liberty Field was in honoring all Veterans.  Then Liberty Buick came
along at the same time donating $50,000 towards the new club house.
Safety Committee -  Jack Ruzic said he would setup the AED training with the Posse.
By-laws/Policy - Nick Missos will have them posted on the website by October and 
members will vote in November.
Green Team - Gary Scapito reported there were 8 new players that attended the Green Team for the months of
May, June and July.   2 were rated a 5, 2 were rated a 6, 2 were rated a 7 and 1 was rated a 9.  There was 1
new member that is playing Sun City Festival games only.  This brings the total of new members in 2024 to 19.
Uniforms & Equipment -  Ed Prather ordered a few 30-32 waist shorts and hats to stock up for the Fall.  He
will order more of the Sun City West Softball tee shirts. It was suggested that he have a table at the Welcome
Back BBQ to sell the starter jackets, warm up pull overs and the hoodies.  Some of the women players suggested
Ed buy the 32 degrees Bermuda shorts that are on sale now.  Ed noted that some jerseys are still missing from
the Spring Session and he needs them turned in.  This is the Managers responsibility that they are all turned in.
Angels in the Outfield - Heather Johnson has been appointed the Angels in the Outfield Chairperson.
Heather said she is still looking for more volunteers to join and then she will schedule a meeting to discuss the
upcoming toy drive and food drives.  She mentioned that her name needs to be added to the bank account and
Donna Laufer’s name removed.  
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson announced that the dogs will be served starting the first week of league
On Tuesdays and Thursdays.  The first event is the Welcome Back Members on October 28th.  The menu is
Pulled pork sandwiches, potato salad, cole slaw, Emilys beans and 3 large cakes.  She is making lemonade 
for an extra drink.  (See attached for a full report)
Sponsorships - Ray Early reported there is a total of 23 outfield banner spaces that vary from 6 x 36 down
to 6 x 12.  There are 3 new sponsors on the 6 x 12 size and they are Home Smart Realty, Susy’s Home Cleaning
and Thrive Healing Centers.  There is one 6 x 12 space available to replace the Van’s Golf spot.  The annual
revenue from these banners is $16,000.
Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath reported there are issues in membership signup in Sports Engine.  He
and Tony Perillo will work on this issue.  He also noted that the Sports Engine contract expires on January 2, 2025.
He will need more help with the change from Sports Engine to Team Sideline, World Pay to Authorized.net and the
camera location.  
Publicity-  Tony Perillo had nothing to report.
 
ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS  -  Discussed under Committee Reports.

DATA BASE VENDOR -  Discussed under Committee Reports.

SUMMER SESSION - Tony Perillo reported there was an increase of 25 percent participation from last summer.

FALL SESSION - Registration ends on September 28th and the session starts on October 28th.

WELCOME BACK SOFTBALL PLAYERS ON 10/26/2024 - Discussed under Committee Reports.

BOARD ELECTION - Lloyd reported they are seeking people who show interest to serve on the Board.  The process
will begin on September 14th for the 3 positions that will become available on January 1, 2025.  

AL CHAIRPERSON & SAFETY CHAIRPERSON - Currently looking.

COMMITTEE TERMS - This will be moved to October Board Agenda.

Nick adjourned the meeting at 9:30 am.

Next Board Meeting - October 2nd, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center
Next General Membership - November 13, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at RH Johnson Rec. Center
Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary
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Next Board Meeting -  October 2nd, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center.
Next General Membership -  November 13, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Rec. Center.

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

  

 































  SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Kuentz Rec. Center - Mesa Room - 7:30 am
             BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                  September 11, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer,
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed

Approval of May 1, 2024 Board Minutes -  Kay Peterson

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League:    
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll      
National League: Barb Ruzic                                                   
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden     
70’s League: Phil Souza/Bob Schneeberg                                                 
Field Management:  Ken Skinner      
Safety Comm:        
By-laws/Policy:  Nick Missos          
Green Team: Gary Scapito
Uniforms & Equip: Ed Prather
Angels in the Outfield: Heather Johnson
Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
Publicity:  Tony Perillo

ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS - Nick Missos will review by September, have them posted on the website by October and 
members will vote in November.

DATA BASE VENDOR -  Update from the committee that reviewed the pros and cons to change from 
Sports Engine to Team Sideline.

SUMMER SESSION -  Recap of sessions 1, 2 and 3.

FALL SESSION -  Discuss draft dates planned for each League.

WELCOME BACK SOFTBALL PLAYERS BBQ ON 10/26/24.

BOARD ELECTION - Nominations open on 9/14/2024, 3 positions will be open, Terms are for two 
years, Board members whose terms are expiring are Nick Missos, Kay Peterson and Dave Ryg.
Board members with one year remaining are Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

American League Chairperson and Safety Committee Chairperson needed

COMMITTEE TERMS - The process and procedure for committee members and chairpersons.

Any Comments before we adjourn?

Nick Missos to adjourn the meeting.  

Submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary



SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                                  Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room
                                                      September 11, 2024

President Nick Missos:      called the meeting to order at 7:30 am.

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, 
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

Others in Attendance:   Ken Skinner, Rick Hilton, Dottie Johnson, Max Beckner, Carol Bowden,
Peggy Stallbaum, Heather Johnson, Donna Reed, Gary Scapito, Barb Ruzic, Ed Prather, George Lorentzen,
Lloyd Styrwoll, Steve Engles, Ed Prather, Dave Bennett, Dennis Horvath, Ray Early, Dolly Wolf and Nick Turner,
Chartered Club Committee Liaison.  

Approval of Board Minutes:   Nick asked if there were any questions or corrections on the May 1, 2024
Board Minutes, seeing none the Board minutes were approved.

Finance Report:  Dave Ryg gave the following September 9, 2024 report;

Account Balances:
BMO Business Checking       $35,179.84  
BMO Money Market                $25,595.72  
BMO CD (1.98%)                      $ 21,234.25
Western Bank Checking        $34,256.95
Western Bank CD (4.65%)    $10,466.27
Total:                                          $126,733.03

Dave said the club is officially part of Club Track.  The scanner is located in the lower level  of the
club house and we can check in through an open window.   We will receive monthly reports showing how many 
club members and guests have utilized the ball field.  He passed out a sample of an activity report for 
the Board  members to view.  (See his attached full report)
Nick asked if there were any questions, seeing none the Finance Report was approved.
American League - George Lorentzen is looking for a new committee member and a new chairperson.  They
are meeting on October 2nd to go over the rules and have the managers rerate the players.  He will be asking
for 3 additional players to assist them on the rerating.  Team managers will meet on October 14th and the draft is on
October 21st and their first day is on October 29th.  Bob Kuehl and George will replace Jim Montgomery, who
had managed the umpires for the last few years.  Nick Missos mentioned he would like to see more people umpiring more 
than one league, since the rules should be similar in all leagues.  Carol Bowden will start umpiring AL games
this Fall Session.
Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll reported they have 92 members registered.  4 are sub only and 2 are manage 
only and 16 members who played last fall have not yet registered.  They need 88 players to have 8 teams, so he 
will attempt to divert some to the other leagues.  The committee will select the managers and then they meet on
October 16th.  The showcase of all new players is October 22nd and the draft is scheduled for October 23rd.
Games will start on October 28th.
National League -  Barb Ruzic said their last game of Session 3 is tomorrow (9/12/24).  They are meeting on
September 26th to rerate players.  The pitching clinic is scheduled for September 21st at 8:00 am, the 25th
at 1:00 pm and the 28th at 8:00 am.  There are 15 players from all 3 leagues that have shown interest.  
She has talked to Bev Burger about adding more umpires and to Donna Reed regarding the scheduling of 
scorekeepers for the upcoming Fall Session. 
Barb introduced the Minor/AAA League for anyone new to the game or would like to work on their skills or who have
a 9B rating. Gary Scapito will not collect the $150 dues from these players and Barb will collect $25 from those
that want to buy a hat.  (See the attached that outlines this new League)
Women’s League - Carol Bowden reported the Sun City West girl’s team, the Hot Flashes, is having their tournament  
on January 18th and 19th and there will be a total of five teams from the surrounding areas playing.
Ken Skinner added that Bev Burger has requested the field for January 11th for a Liberty Buick Women’s
Invitational one pitch tournament.  Then Nick Missos reminded everyone that these events have to
be voted on for club approval at our next general membership meeting that is scheduled for November 13th.  The
Club is allowed two per year and they are the Cardiac Kids and the Tin Cup.
70’s League - Tony Perillo said this league should have priority and the other games should be scheduled after



their games are done.  Nick Missos would like to see this league grow and will check if Phil Souza would continue as
the chairperson.  Then there was discussion on the floor of changing the age from 70 to 65.  Dave Ryg thought
there could be up to 8 teams with that change and he reported there are sponsors waiting to sponsor a team.  Dave Ryg 
made the motion to change the minimum age from 70 to 65, seconded Mitch Czech and the motion was approved.
Field Management - Ken Skinner is working with Karl Whilhelm, Rec. Center Superintendent, on adding the
AED ramp and moving the first base bleachers back.  The work begins tomorrow - September 12th.
Requests for using the Bicentennial Field are for 30 days out and not earlier.  Nick Missos suggested Ken put in a request 
now for the last week of September.  Ken said they will be replacing the American flag with a new one.
Nick is requesting to be on the governing Rec. Board agenda for October to discuss finance, property and 
replacing the scoreboard.  Liberty Buick has offered to pay for a new scoreboard and want naming rights for 30 years.
Ray Early brought up the fact that the name Liberty Field was in honoring all Veterans.  Then Liberty Buick came
along at the same time donating $50,000 towards the new club house.
Safety Committee -  Jack Ruzic said he would setup the AED training with the Posse.
By-laws/Policy - Nick Missos will have them posted on the website by October and 
members will vote in November.
Green Team - Gary Scapito reported there were 8 new players that attended the Green Team for the months of
May, June and July.   2 were rated a 5, 2 were rated a 6, 2 were rated a 7 and 1 was rated a 9.  There was 1
new member that is playing Sun City Festival games only.  This brings the total of new members in 2024 to 19.
Uniforms & Equipment -  Ed Prather ordered a few 30-32 waist shorts and hats to stock up for the Fall.  He
will order more of the Sun City West Softball tee shirts. It was suggested that he have a table at the Welcome
Back BBQ to sell the starter jackets, warm up pull overs and the hoodies.  Some of the women players suggested
Ed buy the 32 degrees Bermuda shorts that are on sale now.  Ed noted that some jerseys are still missing from
the Spring Session and he needs them turned in.  This is the Managers responsibility that they are all turned in.
Angels in the Outfield - Heather Johnson has been appointed the Angels in the Outfield Chairperson.
Heather said she is still looking for more volunteers to join and then she will schedule a meeting to discuss the
upcoming toy drive and food drives.  She mentioned that her name needs to be added to the bank account and
Donna Laufer’s name removed.  
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson announced that the dogs will be served starting the first week of league
On Tuesdays and Thursdays.  The first event is the Welcome Back Members on October 28th.  The menu is
Pulled pork sandwiches, potato salad, cole slaw, Emilys beans and 3 large cakes.  She is making lemonade 
for an extra drink.  (See attached for a full report)
Sponsorships - Ray Early reported there is a total of 23 outfield banner spaces that vary from 6 x 36 down
to 6 x 12.  There are 3 new sponsors on the 6 x 12 size and they are Home Smart Realty, Susy’s Home Cleaning
and Thrive Healing Centers.  There is one 6 x 12 space available to replace the Van’s Golf spot.  The annual
revenue from these banners is $16,000.
Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath reported there are issues in membership signup in Sports Engine.  He
and Tony Perillo will work on this issue.  He also noted that the Sports Engine contract expires on January 2, 2025.
He will need more help with the change from Sports Engine to Team Sideline, World Pay to Authorized.net and the
camera location.  
Publicity-  Tony Perillo had nothing to report.
 
ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS  -  Discussed under Committee Reports.

DATA BASE VENDOR -  Discussed under Committee Reports.

SUMMER SESSION - Tony Perillo reported there was an increase of 25 percent participation from last summer.

FALL SESSION - Registration ends on September 28th and the session starts on October 28th.

WELCOME BACK SOFTBALL PLAYERS ON 10/26/2024 - Discussed under Committee Reports.

BOARD ELECTION - Lloyd reported they are seeking people who show interest to serve on the Board.  The process
will begin on September 14th for the 3 positions that will become available on January 1, 2025.  

AL CHAIRPERSON & SAFETY CHAIRPERSON - Currently looking.

COMMITTEE TERMS - This will be moved to October Board Agenda.

Nick adjourned the meeting at 9:30 am.

Next Board Meeting - October 2nd, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center
Next General Membership - November 13, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at RH Johnson Rec. Center
Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary
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SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL BOARD  -  Meeting Minutes
                                  Kuentz Recreation Center, Mesa Room
                                                    October 2, 2024

Board Members Present:   Nick Missos, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, 
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

Others in Attendance:   Ken Skinner, Rick Hilton, Max Beckner, Carol Bowden, Ralph Benjamn,
Donna Reed, Gary Scapito, Barb Ruzic, Trevor Cornett, Rick Hilton, Bob Kuehl, Orie McDonald,
Lloyd Styrwoll,, Dave Bennett,  Nick Turner, Chartered Club Committee Liaison.  

President Nick Missos:      called the meeting to order at 7:30 am.
Approval of Board Minutes:   Nick asked if there were any questions or corrections on the September 11, 2024
Board Minutes, seeing none Mitch Czech made the motion to approve and Jack Fischer seconded and Board minutes 
were approved.

Finance Report:  Dave Ryg is out of town and will update us when he returns.  The following was the prior month’s
Report;

Account Balances:
BMO Business Checking        $35,179.84  
BMO Money Market                $25,595.72  
BMO CD (1.98%)                    $ 21,234.25
Western Bank Checking        $34,256.95
Western Bank CD (4.65%)    $10,466.27
Total:                                     $126,733.03

.
American League - Orie McDonald has 60 players registered this Fall for six teams playing on Tuesday
afternoons and Friday mornings.  Managers meeting is October 14th and the draft is October 21st.  They sent
Surveys out to the players regarding the in field fly rule and home run rule. 
Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll reported they have 96 players registered and they need 88 players to draft for 8 teams.  
The draft is on October 23rd.  6 players will go to the National League.  The committee meets on October 4th
to select managers, finalize rules and update player ratings.  The showcase for new players is October 22nd at 3pm
at the Liberty Field.  (See his full report that includes the Nominating Committee Report.  Please note that
nominations are open for one more week)
National League -  Barb Ruzic reported the Pitching Clinic was successful.  They started with 16 pitchers, then
11, then 8 and they ended up with 5 possible pitchers if they continue practicing.
They have 66 registered players for six teams.  She has scheduled October 19th for infield/outfield practice.  October 
23rd at 2:00 is the umpire clinic.  October 25th is the draft and scrimmage games on October 27th.   
(See attached for her full report)
Women’s League - Carol Bowden has the Hot Flashes schedule for 2024-25 and will post on the website calendar.  The 
Tournament will be held on January 18th and 19th.
65’s League - Nick reported that is checking with Phil Souza.
Field Management - Ken Skinner met with Karl Whilhelm this morning before the meeting on moving the bleachers
back project.  He thanked Max Beckner for painting the pads blue and replacing the plastic tubing on the fencing at the
third base.  The ice machine is working again.  They have resided the field and he is hoping the field is ready on October 
17th.  
Nick Missos mentioned our home run fence is now on the Rec Board’s Budget Item for 2029.  He is concerned
that the padding might not last until 2029.  The banners are scheduled to come down the end of this calendar 
year.  He will schedule a meeting with Jack O’Leary to discuss the importance of continuing the local businesses
sponsoring these banners and in return, the players are encouraged to frequent the local businesses.  It is a win,
win for the community.  Tony Perillo mentioned that banners make a softball field.  Larry Reed added that the
Board’s committee members need to come out to our field before voting on our projects.
Safety Committee - Jack Ruzic absent.  Nick mentioned that he is working with the Possee for the AED training.
By-laws/Policy - the Board members will be reviewing all changes at the end of today’s meeting.
Green Team - Gary Scapito reported there were 4 new players that attended the Green Team for the month of
September.   2 were rated a AL3, 1 was rated a CL4, 1 was rated a NL7.   He noted the total for new members for 2024
Is 23 compared to 35 new members in 2023.



Mitch Czech mentioned that there are no term limits for coorninators and you wrote and developed the GT
Program, so you should continue being the coorninator.   Gary said he is talking to a player that is considering
to be the new person.
Uniforms & Equipment -  Ed Prather was absent.  Nick mentioned that Ed is ready for the Fall Session.
Angels in the Outfield - Heather Johnson was absent.  (See attached report)
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson was absent.  She reported to Kay that everything is ready for the
Welcome Back Players.  She still needs people in the morning to set up tables.
Nick said the sponsors will be setting up at 11:00 and lunch will be served at 12:00.  He wants to serve all of
the sponsors first and the invited Chartered Committee members.  
Sponsorships - Ray Early was busy with the installation of a new banner at the field.
Nick mentioned that Ray plans to step down at the end of the year.
Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath was absent.  Tony Perillo mentioned they are running both websites at
this time and with Dennis so busy with the Governing Board, they really need to add new people.  Barb Ruzic
suggested Kevin Schuck and Dennis Farrar. 
Publicity-  Tony Perillo would like to combine Publicity, Sponsorships and Banners in one committee and then
add more people to the Committee.

ACTION ITEM LOG

DATA BASE VENDORS - Discussed during committee reports.

BOARD ELECTION - Discussed during committee reports.

COMMITTEE TERMS -  Moved to the November Board meeting.

BY-LAWS  -  the Board is reviewing all the changes today and then have them reviewed by Kasey Huhta
before posting them on our website for our members to review and then vote on them at the November General
Membership meeting.

Nick adjourned the meeting at 10:00 am.

Next Board Meeting -November 6, 2024 at the Mesa Room at Kuentz Rec. Center.
Next General Membership -  November 13, 2024 at the Lecture Hall at R H Johnson Rec. Center.

Minutes reported by Kay Peterson, Secretary

  

 





  SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
  Kuentz Rec. Center - Mesa Room - 7:30 am
             BOARD MEETING AGENDA
                  October 2, 2024

President Nick Missos:  Call the meeting to order
Board Members:  Nick Missos, Dave Ryg, Kay Peterson, Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer,
Tony Perillo and Larry Reed

Approval of September 11, 2024 Board Minutes -  Kay Peterson

Financial Report - Dave Ryg

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
American League: Orie McDonald   
Central League:  Lloyd Styrwoll      
National League: Barb Ruzic                                                   
Women’s League:  Carol Bowden     
65’s League: Phil Souza                                                 
Field Management:  Ken Skinner      
Safety Comm:  Jack Ruzic     
By-laws/Policy:  Nick Missos          
Green Team: Gary Scapito
Uniforms & Equip: Ed Prather
Angels in the Outfield: Heather Johnson
Food & Beverage: Dottie Johnson
Billboard Sponsors: Ray Early
Data Base/Website: Dennis Horvath 
Publicity:  Tony Perillo

ACTION ITEM LOG

BY-LAWS - Nick Missos will be discussing the by-law changes for the majority of the meeting with the 
Board.  Then they will be posted on the website by October and members will vote at the November 
13th General Membership meeting. 

DATA BASE VENDOR -  Update on the possible change from Sports Engine to Team Sideline.

BOARD ELECTION - Nominations were open on 9/14/2024, 3 positions will be open, Terms are for 
two years, Board members whose terms are expiring are Nick Missos, Kay Peterson and Dave Ryg.
Board members with one year remaining are Mitch Czech, Jack Fischer, Tony Perillo and Larry Reed.

COMMITTEE TERMS - The process and procedure for committee members and chairpersons.

Any Comments before we adjourn?

Nick Missos to adjourn the meeting.  

Submitted by:  Kay Peterson, Secretary



                                                                                                
         SUN CITY WEST SOFTBALL CLUB
         GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING
Lecture Hall at RH Johnson Recreation Center 
                 November 13, 2024 at 6:00 pm                                                                                             
                                                                                                                                                                                                               
President Nick Missos:   Call the meeting to order

Reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance

Motion to approve  4/10/2024 GM Meeting Minutes:  Kay Peterson

Treasurer’s Report:  Dave Ryg 

Motion to Approve Treasurer’s Report -

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

American League - Orie McDonald
Central League - Lloyd Styrwoll
National League - Barb Ruzic
Saturday’s League - Phil Souza
WOMEN’S LEAGUE - Carol Bowden
Field Management - Ken Skinner
Safety Committee -  Jack Ruzic
Green Team - Gary Scapito
Uniforms & Equipment - Ed Prather
Angels in the Outfield - Heather Johnson
Food & Beverage - Dottie Johnson
Hall of Fame - Dan Burke
Tin Cup - Jack Ruzic 
Billboard Sponsorships - Ray Early
Data Base/Website - Dennis Horvath
Publicity - Tony Perillo



ACTION ITEM LOG

POSSIBLE CAPITAL EXPENDITURE FOR 2025-2026 -
Update on the formal request submitted to the Rec. Center

FUTURE OF BILLBOARD BANNERS/NEW SCOREBOARD  - 

BY-LAWS - Voting on the modifications.

SPECIAL EVENTS/TOURNAMENTS - (need approval by majority 
vote (51%) of a membership quorum)

Women’s Tournament - January 18 & 19, 2025.
Women’s Reciprocal League - Nov 16 Dec 14 Mar 23 & 30
Firemen’s Game -  ?
Tin Cup -  April  6, 2025
Women’s Tournament - April 19, 2025
Summer Festival Reciprocal League -  
Welcome Back Picnic- October  2025 
Spare Parts Tournament- November 2025
Palm Desert Reciprocal Tournament- December 2025
Others 

INTRODUCTION OF 2025 NOMINATIONS FOR BOARD - 2 minutes 
for each nominee to speak;
Craig Brooks, Marcel Mantha, Ken McGraw, Glen Seely, Eric 
Sorber and Dave Parish

Any coments before we adjourn: 

Adjourn the meeting:   Nick Missos 
Next Board Meeting:  December 4, 2024  @ 7:30 am
Kuentz Rec. Center in the Meza Room

Prepared by;  Kay Peterson, Secretary


